
Please Note: These minutes are pending Board approval. 
Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting held on May 3, 2022 at 7:00 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers, 3 Primrose Street.   
 
 D. Zukowski, Chair    L. Rodrigue (absent) 

J. Vouros, Vice Chair     A. Uberti 
D. Ramsey, Secretary    T. Vadas  
R. Harriman                 7  Staff     
D. Cruson              30  Public 

 J. Kuzma      1 Press  
 J. Larkin  
 C. Savo  
 M. Irvine   
  
Ms. Zukowski called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. 
 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 2 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION:  Mrs. Kuzma moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the donations to Hawley School and the correspondence report. Mr. Cruson seconded. 
Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Item 3 – Public Participation 
Laura Main, 42 The Old Road, is a parent of a NHS 2019 graduate. She explained that her son, 
who attends UConn, is unprepared. In addition to UConn, she credits Newtown Public Schools 
and his teachers for preparing him for the academic rigor for applying to medical school. 
However, she feels he is unprepared because of his lack of exposure to culturally relevant 
teaching. She encourages the BOE to take action to make sure all students are afforded 
culturally relevant teaching.  
 
Melissa Beylouni, 15 Equestrian Ridge, spoke to the BOE as a parent, not PTA President, about 
the Healthy Food Certification. After looking into this quite extensively, she spoke to  
Dr. Rodrigue about her concerns. It is a problem. Her son is only receiving 2 oz. of protein 
during lunch and not allowed to get two lunches at the same time. She stated that this is also a 
problem in the high school because they are no longer allowed to sell snacks in the school 
store. Not everything that is free is good and asks the BOE to review this program.  
 
Tony Keating, 7 Oak Ridge Drive, spoke about the new African American/Black and Puerto 
Rican/Latino Course of Students. He stated that is clear that a lot of people were involved in 
creating this curriculum but what was not clear was how diverse, equitable, and inclusive the 
team was in terms of historical, social, political, and economic perspectives.  He believes that 
academia has effectively cancelled objective and conservative perspectives.  
 
Giselle Martinez, 101 Walnut Tree Hill Road, is a junior at Newtown High School. She felt 
compelled to tell the Board how important the new African American/Black and Puerto 
Rican/Latino Course is for students. Having an educational window into other’s experiences 
while still in high school sets the students on a path of gratitude. This will make the students 
more thoughtful, insightful and appreciative of others. She praised Ms. Torres, teacher at NHS, 
who will be teaching this new course.  
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Cyrena Arokium, 28 Bradley Lane, is a junior at NHS and a member of SADE. She expressed 
the importance for the new African American/Black and Puerto Rican/Latino Course. She is 
saddened that many of the contributions made by African-American/Black and Puerto 
Rican/Latino men and women are not discussed or exhibited in the books that are read in 
school. This is not only her history, it is our history.  
 
Ryan Knapp, 11 Jeremiah Road, is speaking to the Board as an individual, not on behalf of the 
Legislative Council of which he is a member. He raised his concerns about the Transportation 
bid and contract. He outlined the frustrating situations regarding bussing. Unhappy drivers, 
reports not being provided, drivers not being paid during the Pandemic, and driver shortages 
are some of the situations mentioned. Unfortunately the Board does not have three competitive 
bids to consider so it is not clear what savings could have been realized. He raised his concerns 
with the RFP process and what more could have been done.  
 
Item 4 – Reports  
Chair Report:  
Ms. Zukowski reported that they will forego the Superintendent’s report this week.  
Dr. Rodrigue’s father passed away and she is spending time with her family.  
 
Committee Reports:   
Mr. Cruson reported that the Policy Subcommittee continued to review the policy regarding face 
masks and communicable diseases with Dr. Rodrigue and Ms. Dalton. Three new policies were 
brought to the committee last meeting that need to be in place by July. The committee will start 
to review these policies at the next meeting and possibly add a special meeting if needed.  
 
Mr. Ramsey reported that Communications Subcommittee had a debriefing about the format 
and content of the newsletter. New data has become available through the Smore Program 
which outlines how many people view and read the newsletter. He encouraged the public to 
read upcoming newsletters.   
 
Mr. Vouros reported that Curriculum and Instruction Subcommittee met to discuss and answer 
questions regarding Math Pathways. They are prepared to move forward.  
 
Mrs. Kuzma reported that Social Emotional Health & Wellness Subcommittee met and 
discussed a variety of things. Anne Dalton met with the Newtown Prevention Council and is 
working on a town-wide vaping campaign. Ms. Dalton also spoke with a Yale Senior research 
assistant about visiting health classrooms to speak about vaping. On May 25th, a mini health fair 
will be located in the lobby.  
 
Mrs. Kuzma reported that Superintendent Search Committee narrowed down the candidates 
and is in the process of conducting the first round of interviews. 
 
Mr. Cruson reported that he went to the Booth Library for the NHS SADE Club’s read aloud for 
elementary students. They read “Our Skin – A First Conversation about Race”. Mr. Cruson said 
it was a wonderful event and the kids were able to do arts and crafts after the read aloud. 
Everyone did a great job.  
 
Mr. Vouros praised the Reed Drama Club with their performance of “Becky Thatcher”. He also 
had the pleasure to be a volunteer and said it was pure joy. He encouraged the public to visit 
the school’s art, theater and musical performances.  
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Mrs. Harriman attended a presentation by an organization called 15 For Life with the Boys & 
Girls Lacrosse team. May is Mental Health Awareness month and it is time to normalize talking 
about mental health. The website to read more about this organization is 15forlife.org.  
 
Mr. Ramsey had the opportunity to observe two co-taught classes and was very happy to see 
how engaged the students and teachers were.  
 
Ms. Zukowski thanked all the teachers on behalf of Teacher Appreciation Week.  
 
Students:  
Ms. Savo reported that the Environmental Club was at the Earth Day Festival at NMS on April 
23rd and many students stopped by to support their fundraising for The Thirst Project. The 
Chess Club is hosting a spring tournament on May 20th.  
Mr. Irving reported many exciting awards. Mark Deloughy and Curtis Shaw won the 2022 SWC 
Unified Sports Athlete and Partner Award. Will Eagleson and Nora Kliczewski won the 2022 
CIAC Unified Sports Athlete and Partner Award. Chloe O’Connell and Mitchel Schrader won the 
2022 SWC Scholar Athlete Awards. Ally McCarthy and Isaiah Williams won the 2022 CIAC 
Scholar Athlete Awards and Saahil Ray was chosen as one of the three winners of the George 
A. Coleman Excellence in Equity Award.  
 
Item 5 – Presentations 
DEI Update: 
Mr. Johnson gave an update on Diversity, Equity & Inclusion. Mr. Johnson presented findings 
from a survey about students using Anonymous Alert App.  
 
Mr. Cruson saw that there was a small group of students that had technical issues. He asked if 
there was a follow up question asking the students to elaborate.  
Mr. Johnson said they did not have a follow up question but agreed that it would be beneficial to 
know what the technical issues were.  
 
Mrs. Larkin asked if Mr. Johnson could speak, in the most general terms, what students 
reported and how the District handled the reports.  
Mr. Johnson said this survey was about what the students, parents and teachers are reporting. 
Mr. Johnson is invited to be a part of some of the conversations if the report is around race and 
gender bullying. He believes the Administrators do a wonderful job with their investigation of the 
problem.    
Mrs. Larkin commented that there was a question specific to race and gender but it was 
discussed that ability is also under the DEI umbrella. Mrs. Larkin asked if there will be any 
questions in the future about ability and special education. 
Mr. Johnson said there would.  
Mrs. Larkin mentioned that a parent reached out to her regarding the site being down so she 
referred the parent to Dr. Rodrigue.  
Mrs. Larkin asked what Mr. Johnson’s goals were in next 6 months.  
Mr. Johnson answered that he is prepared to continue to fine tune how the anonymous alert app 
is serving our students. It is critical that if this app is going to be beneficial to all of our students 
then it is important to get data on the younger students as well. Mr. Johnson also mentioned the 
school-based teams and how it is important to train people to be able to have the conversations 
and navigate when situations arise.  
 
Mr. Ramsey complimented Mr. Johnson on his magnetic personality and work he has been 
doing with the students.  
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Mr. Ramsey and Mr. Johnson agreed to have a private conversation regarding some comments 
from the public.  
 
Mrs. Harriman commented that she finds that there is a lack of knowledge that this Anonymous 
Alert App exists. She hopes to see a question asking if they knew we had this app before this 
survey. 
Mr. Johnson agreed.   
 
Item 6 – Old Business 
MOTION: Mrs. Kuzma moved that the Board of Education approve the African American/Black 
and Puerto Rican/Latino Course of Studies. Mrs. Harriman seconded.  
 
Mr. Cruson asked why this item is on the agenda for action since it is a curriculum mandated by 
the State. Mr. Cruson approved the curriculum but is questioning why the Board has to take 
action on a State mandated curriculum that is provided by the State with no input from the 
Board.    
Mrs. Uberti said every curriculum that is taught in Newtown Public Schools is reviewed and 
voted on. 
Mrs. Kuzma stated that she does not support the process in which this was done. She approves 
the content of the course but she thinks the State is setting a bad precedent to mandate a 
curriculum where we have no input or ability to change.   
Mr. Ramsey agrees with the opinion of Mrs. Kuzma. He stated that he deeply supports the 
teachers and students for this course; however, he will be providing a no vote on a procedural 
issue.  
Mrs. Harriman stated that she is proud to vote yes on this curriculum. She is excited for her son 
to take this course.  
Mr. Vouros reported that 20 students have already signed up for this course and he believes it 
will be an overwhelmingly popular course.  
Ms. Zukowski said she will be voting yes in support of this course but understands the 
procedural concerns.  
 
VOTE: 6 ayes, 1 nay (Mr. Ramsey). Motion passes. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Kuzma moved that the Board of Education approved the proposed changes to 
Math Pathways. Mr. Vouros seconded.  
 
Mrs. Uberti provided a summary of where we are since this is a continuation of a discussion that 
began on April 5th. At the April 5th meetings, the C&I Subcommittee reconvened on April 26th to 
engage in further discussion regarding the proposal to make two changes to the existing NPS 
Math Pathways. The first change would be to defer placement into an advanced math class until 
grade 6 and the second is to eliminate the math accelerated class in grade 7.  
  
Mr. Ramsey mentioned that he received concerns from parents so he spoke to math 
coordinators, teachers and Principals. He saw enthusiasm in the children’s faces.  
 
Ms. Zukowski has some concerns and questions regarding this new program. She finds it 
worrisome to have parents trust this program with no knowledge.  
Mrs. Uberti said that this is a new program but the standards that we are teaching are the same. 
It provides teachers with all different types of activities to bring the standards to life.   
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Mrs. Uberti continued to say that if this program is approved they will change “Math 6+” to “Math 
6/7” which will be much more descriptive of what it will be because it will be all of 6th grade and 
half of 7th. “Math 7/8” will be the rest of 7th grade and all of 8th grade.  
 
Mrs. Harriman commented that she remembers this program has been talked about since pre-
pandemic so it gives her comfort and she will be supporting this program.  
 
Mrs. Kuzma had some concerns, especially after talking to parents. The misconception going 
around is that a program is going away/getting cut. Mrs. Kuzma suggests better explaining to 
parents, especially the ones thinking that a program that will be beneficial to their child will be 
cut. Mrs. Kuzma also mentioned that it makes her more comfortable knowing that this will be 
evaluated regularly.  
Mrs. Uberti said if this program is supported then they are fully prepared to send communication 
to the parents and take time to speak with parents that are concerned.  
 
Mrs. Larkin said she cannot support this because there are too many parts in this for her. She 
said her recommendation would be to wait one more year.  
 
Ms. Zukowski said that the goal is to get everyone prepared to take Algebra in 8th grade so they 
would open up to a wider variety of math courses in the high school. Ms. Zukowski believes that 
the learning loss from the pandemic is a key factor in why some students are not as ready for 
advancement. She does not have the confidence in it yet.  
Mrs. Uberti said there are factors that are present but delaying advancement gives the students 
more opportunity. She would expect to see the majority of students who would have qualified if 
the pandemic never happened be able to qualify in 5th grade. 
 
VOTE: 5 ayes, 2 nays (Ms. Zukowski, Mrs. Larkin). Motion passes.   
  
Item 7 – New Business 
Ms. Zukowski suggested waiting on a motion until Mrs. Vadas is finished with her presentation.  
 
Mrs. Vadas presented two options for the Board to take action on regarding the transportation 
contract. Newtown received one bid from All Star. There are two options for the contract. The 
first option is a one year contract extension. The financial impact carries a high cost with an 
additional $350,000. The second option is a five year contract. The five year contract meets the 
budget expectations. 
 
Mr. Cruson does not support either of these options. The retention and recruitment options are 
unsettling. He hopes that if rewarded the contract, they would look at the problem of retention. 
Mr. Cruson also suggested bringing buses to “Touch-A Truck” events.   
Mr. Cruson’s biggest concern is ending up with five years of status quo again and won’t make 
any improvements.  
 
Mrs. Larkin does not support either option. It looks like options that All-Star presented to 
Newtown and not Newtown’s options. Newtown did nothing wrong and holds the risk. She 
wishes she could see other options with different payment options. Mrs. Larkin is not 
comfortable signing up for another five years. A one year contract gives Newtown the 
opportunity to move away from All-Star next year.  
 
Mrs. Vadas said there is a lot of risk with a one year contract.  
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Mrs. Kuzma does not agree with either option. She feels that we are rewarding five years’ worth 
of bad service that Newtown has received. Mrs. Kuzma asked if a two or three year contract 
was discussed. 
Mrs. Vadas said no because the RFP already went out and there is no incentive to do so. 
Mrs. Vadas reminded the Board that the past couple of years have been hard on bus 
companies with the pandemic.  
 
Mr. Ramsey supports the five year contract and has faith that All-Star will be held accountable.  
 
Mr. Vouros asked if the 5 year contract is supported and we are not happy with the service, is 
there anything we can do legally. 
Mrs. Vadas said it would have to be clearly defined in the contract.  
 
Mr. Cruson believes that communication is a big part of the problem.  
Mr. Vouros suggested having a Board Liaison to All Star. He also volunteered to be the Liaison. 
 
Ms. Zukowski said that she agrees that these are not good options. She believes the one year 
contract gives Newtown leverage because it gives All-Star one year to change. However, she 
feels that the five-year contract is the way to go. She believes that the driver shortage will 
continue until next year and we will have a new Superintendent dealing with a transition. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Kuzma moved that the Board of Education accept the current transportation bid. 
Mr. Cruson seconded. 5 ayes, 2 nays (Mrs. Kuzma, Mrs. Larkin). Motion passes.  
 
First Read of Policies: 
Mr. Cruson spoke about three policies Policy 4112.6/4212.6 – Personnel Records, Policy 
4112.8 – Nepotism, and Policy 4114/4212 Assignment/Transfer/Reassignment. Our HR 
Director, Suzanne D’Eramo, reviewed these policies.  
 
Mrs. Larkin asked if Policy 4112.8 – Nepotism refers to colleagues that are not family now but 
meet at work and become family.  
Mr. Cruson said yes.   
 
Mr. Cruson asked the Board to send any questions to him via email before the next policy 
subcommittee meeting.  
 
MOTION: Mrs. Kuzma moved that pursuant to C.G.S. Section 10-215f, the Board of Education 
or governing authority certifies that all food items offered for sale to students in the schools 
under its jurisdiction, and not exempted from the Connecticut Nutrition Standards published by 
the Connecticut State Department of Education, will comply with the Connecticut Nutrition 
Standards during the period of July 1, 2022, through June 30, 2023. This certification shall 
include all food offered for sale to students separately from reimbursable meals at all times and 
from all sources, including but not limited to school stores, vending machines, school cafeterias, 
culinary programs, and any fundraising activities on school premises sponsored by the school or 
non-school organizations and groups. Mr. Cruson seconded.  
 
Mr. Cruson asked if this is something the Board has to vote on every year. 
Mrs. Vadas said yes, any school that participates under the National School Lunch Program 
have to either agree or disagree to this motion. However, Districts that are fully on the National 
School Lunch Program, this motion would provide the District with an additional 10 cents for 
reimbursement meals.  
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Mrs. Kuzma asked if this applies to school parties or bake sales.  
Mrs. Vadas said that is correct but that is why there is a second part to the motion.  
Mr. Cruson said there is a policy that governs food that can be brought into school.  
 
Mrs. Larkin asked where the 10 cents goes.  
Mrs. Vadas said it stays in the District.  
Mrs. Kuzma asked if the students or parents were surveyed regarding this program. 
Mrs. Vadas said she is not aware of any survey. She reminded the Board that Newtown is out 
for bid for food service. It does help the District to be on this program. 
  
Motion passes unanimously.  
 
MOTION: Mrs. Kuzma moved that the Board of Education or governing authority will allow the 
sale to students of food items that do not meet the Connecticut Nutrition Standards and 
beverages not listed in Section 10-221q of the Connecticut General Statutes provided that the 
following conditions are met: 1) the sale is in connection with an event occurring after the end of 
the regular school day or on the weekend; 2) the sale is at the location of the event; and 3) the 
food and beverage items are not sold from a vending machine or school store. An “event” is an 
occurrence that involves more than just a regularly scheduled practice, meeting, or 
extracurricular activity. For example, soccer games, school plays, and interscholastic debates 
are events but soccer practices, play rehearsals, and debate team meetings are not. The 
“regular school day” is the period from midnight before to 30 minutes after the end of the official 
school day. “Location” means where the event is being held and must be the same place as the 
food and beverage sales.  
Mr. Cruson seconded. Motion passes unanimously.  
 
MOTION: Mrs. Kuzma moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of April 19, 
2022. Mr. Cruson seconded. Motion passes unanimously.  
 
Item 8 – Public Participation  
 
Tony Keating, 7 Oak Ridge Road, spoke about the DEI initiative and would like to ask the Board 
to consider its track record and not its vocabulary. He said his comments are not based on 
opinion but on the track record.  
 
Carrie Grummons, 5 Black Walnut Drive, attended the SADE Read-Aloud at the Booth Library. 
There were about 20 students in attendance and all the high school students were great with 
the children and led them in an age appropriate conversation. She is thankful for Rachel Torres 
and Wes Johnson. 
 
Phil Carroll, 1 Fieldstone Drive, respectfully disagrees with some of the comments about the 
transportation contract. He believes that Newtown is being over bussed if Newtown is able to 
get the job done with 9 less buses. He believes that All-Star has had a bad attitude from the 
beginning. 
 
John Feder, 27 Poverty Hollow Road, is a father of three and showed support for the math 
program.  
 
Nicole Maddox, 14 Nighthawk Lane, stated that to her knowledge, it has been a month since her 
children heard a racial slur. It is a big deal for her family. Families in the town are looking to  
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move because the discrimination. She urges the Board to continue the reporting structure to 
ensure that these incidents are being reported to the proper authorities.  
 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Kuzma seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 - Adjournment 
 
The meeting adjourned at 10:11 pm.  
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       _______________________________ 
              Donald Ramsey 
                   Secretary 
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